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The Emergency Connectivity Fund Program application filing window closed at 11:59 p.m. on 

Friday August 13, 2021. The Emergency Connectivity Fund Program provides funding to schools 

and libraries for the reasonable costs of laptop and tablet computers, Wi-Fi hotspots, routers, 

modems, and broadband Internet connections for use by students, school staff, and library 

patrons at locations that include locations other than a school or library. Funding is limited to 

students, school staff, and library patrons who would otherwise lack access to connected 

devices and broadband Internet services sufficient to engage in remote learning during the 

COVID-19 pandemic. 

  

Coming Soon 

Reimbursement request forms for the Emergency Connectivity Fund Program will be available in 

the ECF Portal after the first wave of funding commitments are made. Applicants and service 

providers will use the ECF Portal to submit requests for reimbursement. Additional information 

regarding the invoicing process for the Emergency Connectivity Fund Program will be coming 

soon. 

  

Need Help? 

Applicants and service providers can contact the Emergency Connectivity Fund Customer 

Support Center (CSC) with questions at (800) 234-9781 Monday – Friday from 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. 

ET. or submit a case in the ECF Portal.  

  

Invoicing Process Frequently Asked Questions 



If the service provider is invoicing on behalf of the applicant, does it need a Service Provider 

Identification Number (SPIN) for ECF? 

Yes. 

 

Do approved applicants that receive recurring monthly services need to submit invoices 

within 60 days of each monthly invoice? 

No. For recurring services that are invoiced on a monthly or periodic basis, approved applicants 

may invoice within 60 days of the last date of service (i.e., they must invoice at least once by 

August 29, 2022 for services received through June 30, 2022). 

 

Can applicants pre-pay for a year of services and seek reimbursement as soon as they have a 

funding commitment? 

No. Approved applicants cannot invoice for services that have not yet been received. 

 

Can a school or library apply for reimbursement before paying the service provider? 

Yes. Applicants can submit requests for reimbursement before they have paid the service 

provider if they have entered into contractual arrangements or are otherwise legally obligated 

to purchase eligible equipment and services from their service provider. Applicants must pay 

their service provider within 30 days after receipt of funds and will be required to certify 

compliance and provide verification of payment to the service provider. 

 

Is there a minimum number of days that hotspots or connected devices must be in use – that 

is, loaned out to library patrons – to justify reimbursement for the services or equipment? 

The Commission did not adopt a hard and fast test, but imposed an obligation on applicants not 

to seek support for services or equipment that are not being used. Our goal is to avoid having 

applicants seek support for devices that are being warehoused, but there is not a set minimum 

number of days that ECF-supported devices and services must be in use. 

 

Does an applicant using SPI invoicing need to register with SAM.gov? 

No, applicants in the ECF Program whose service providers will file invoices on their behalf for 

ECF reimbursement (SPI invoicing) are not required to register in SAM.gov. 

 

For equipment purchases, what is the deadline for filing requests for reimbursement? 

For equipment or other non-recurring services that have not been received when the applicant 

submits their application(s), applicants may use June 30, 2022 as the service end date and the 

invoicing deadline will be 60 days from the date of the funding commitment decision letter; a 

revised funding commitment decision letter approving a post-commitment change or a 

successful appeal of previously denied or reduced funding; or August 29, 2022 (i.e., 60 days 

after June 30, 2022), whichever is later. 

 

Please see DA 21-881  for more information about the deadline for invoicing for equipment and 

other non-recurring service purchases. 

 

https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9dafd5fdf00e2ede027020e86b4feecf5b959431005c2ae7b54e404c5cae61b099069126e0dab797d572dd204dcf9974930


 

The FCC continues to update its FAQs as new questions come in. Additional FAQs are available 

at: www.fcc.gov/emergency-connectivity-fund-faqs .  

  

For More Information 

More detail on the Program is available in the FCC Order that established the Emergency 

Connectivity Fund Program. To learn more, please visit EmergencyConnectivityFund.org and 

sign up for Emergency Connectivity Fund Program emails .  

  

 

Applicants and service providers can also contact the Emergency Connectivity Fund CSC with 

questions at (800) 234-9781 Monday – Friday from 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. ET. 

  

  
 

Need Help? Contact Us! 

Please contact the Emergency Connectivity Fund Customer Support Center (CSC) at (800) 234-9781 

or create a case in the ECF Portal. 

     

  

 

https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9da9c8400d81af326ddb07760537ec0d9a5880da70163ed7d94693f79d79f130a34511b8aa4f921eb5851484d009f8bd357
https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9da5c118868b2ce89a7c52ee4ef5e75137750b89b871109c299b8806238f99a741a677de11821317e4b6e7dbe549324d32e
https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9da9c3d31012f8441d4027c2c034cc549eda31fdd9845115debda3542ec2113af45809f88b0d74607057b1774c8d1132748
https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9dad90519e9cc25def1d5c5a844f3e5522a0843dc2861fef0e02af62cce1d5ea4f265a0bfde25bb610f938f5583aac4b889
https://click.outreach.usac.org/?qs=cc5165c29e0fd9dad90519e9cc25def1d5c5a844f3e5522a0843dc2861fef0e02af62cce1d5ea4f265a0bfde25bb610f938f5583aac4b889

